

CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING 2

MINUTES-AMENDED

September 17, 2009, 2:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Agenda for September 17, 2009 

The agenda for the September 17, 2009 meeting was moved, seconded and passed.

3. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Minutes of September 3, 2009 

The minutes of the September 3, 2009 Academic Senate meeting were moved seconded and passed.
                  

4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee

Chair Soni informed the Senate that Senator Marilee Samuelson, Director of Academic Advising, will be retiring after more than forty years of service to the University. Senator Samuelson was given a standing ovation by the Senate. An election will be held to replace Senator Samuelson, but she will still be attending the Academic Senate Retreat.
Senator Fradella moved the Executive Committee recommendation that Cheryl Lee and Maulana Karenga  be appointed to fill the faculty vacancies on the Advisory Council on Enrollment Management.  The motion was seconded.  There were no nominations from floor. The nominations were approved without dissent.
4.11 Announcements 

4.12 CFA Report – CFA President Teri Yamada

CFA President Yamada stressed that we continue to strengthen our presence in Sacramento and announced t a letter writing campaign with incentives. She provided a copy of a sample letter. Some letters will be delivered in person. The goal is to forward a 1000 or more letters per week. She reported that the Daily 49’er is publishing a series of letters.

She announced that there will be a workshop on Friday, Oct. 20, 2009 from 1:00 pm to 4:00 pm in the USU to discuss workload and furlough issues. A Teach-in is scheduled at Wilson High School.

She requested donations in support of an Oct. 20th event.

She asked voters to support the Measure T campaign ($92 parcel tax) since K-12 teachers cannot speak about this issue to parents. President F. King Alexander supported this appeal.
She shared with the Senate information from the State Auditor’s report. Nearly 25 percent of the inmate population is incarcerated under the “three strikes law.”  By comparing the sentences these inmates received to what they might have received absent the three strikes law, we estimate that the increase in sentence length for inmates incarcerated under the “three strikes” law will cost the State $19.2 billion.

. 
4.2 Nominating Committee-Chair, Antonella Sciortino

4.2.1 Faculty Representatives for Provost Search Committee

The Nominating Committee Chair Antonella Sciortino moved the nomination of Laura Forrest, Cyrus Parker-Jeannette, Hamid Rahai, and Jose Moreno for the four faculty positions on the Provost Search Committee.
Senator Forrest, Senator Moreno and Professor Hamid Rahai spoke to their nomination.

Senator L. Johnson, Dance, spoke in support of the nomination of Cyrus Parker-Jeannette
The Nominating Committee’s nominations were seconded and further nominations were solicited from the floor.

Senator Hood nominated Senator Vollendorf. The nomination was seconded by Senator Fradella. Senator Vollendorf spoke to her nomination.
Senator Fradella nominated Senator Freesemann. The nomination was seconded. Senator Freesemann spoke to his nomination

Senator Hood moved to close nominations. The motion was seconded and passed.

Ballots were distributed. Academic Senator Office Administrative Assistant Najia Kaddoura, Ombuds Betsy Decyk, and CSU Academic Senator D. Margaret Costa acted as tellers

Senator Forrest, Senator Vollendorf, Professor Hamid Rahai, and Professor Cyrus Parker-Jeanette were elected. 
4.3
Councils 

4.31 Status of Policy Statements Before the Academic Senate (Consent Calendar )---None

5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES—None

6.
SPECIAL ORDERS

6.1 Report of the President—TIME CERTAIN (2:15)

The President also commended Marilee Samuelson for her long and productive service to the University. He made special mention of Project Green light.
The President announced that we now have an Office of Veterans Affairs (FND265).  Faculty can refer students who are veterans to Pat O’Rourke. 

The Provost Search is going forward.

CSU Chair of the Board of Trustees, Jeffrey L. Bleich, has been named Ambassador to Australia.

Vice-President Robinson reported on the flu situation. About 6,000 cases have been reported. Washington State has had an outbreak. Cases are clustering on the East Coast and in the South East. One student has died at Cornel University. Both the Student Health Center and Residences Halls are being monitored on a daily basis. So far no H1N1 cases have been reported at CSULB.  There is now a one-shot vaccine for H1N1 (as opposed to 2 shots needed before).   We will also have clinics to vaccinate for the regular seasonal flu.
The President reported that, according to Assembly Member Bonnie Lowenthal, the Democrats are tired of cuts and are now willing to talk revenues. New Federal legislation would raise the funding for Pell Grants and remove banks as the middleman in the student loan process.  The President will be in Washington to push this bill.  If it passes this legislation would double the amount of student aid available to the CSU in the system.  

Senator Chavez asked about the timeline for the bill and stressed the importance of pushing for good language when the bill goes into conference.

Senator Moreno asked if the plan by the UC to raise fees will have any impact on CSU. The President responded that the UC seems to be adopting a high tuition, high-aid model. This approach by the UC will put pressure on us, but it is hard to project just how much at this time. 

Senator Colburn asked for a clarification of the President’s budget priorities. The President stated that he hopes to get more stimulus money to buffer us from some of the cuts. The Economy is starting to revive, but we are still waiting for that to increase revenues.


6.2 Presentation on Budget and Budget Planning 
Vice President Mary Stephens presented the following budget report to the Academic Senate:
· CSULB 2009-10 Budget Results and 2010-11 Preliminary Budget Outlook

· CSULB 2009-10 Budget Results

· CSULB has protected its instructional budget

· What we know
· Enrollment:

· Large campuses must reduce enrollment by 10.8%

· CSULB will reduce 3,044 full-time equivalent students

· Enrollment reductions result in loss of fee revenue 

· Enrollment reductions result in fewer sections, fewer lecturer positions

· Budget:

· State budget cuts levied in 2009-10 will continue

· 2010-11 cuts were recalculated further reducing CSULB’s budget by $3.9M

· Some mandatory cost increases are almost certain (health benefits, utility costs)

· Amount of mandatory costs (health benefits, utility costs)

· Budget reductions from the state

· Fee increases Trustees might approve

· Furloughs continuing

· We need to plan
· Our potential problem is large

· We cannot wait to plan

· We need to frame possibilities

· Scenarios can be based on

· What we know

· Plausible assumptions

· Three scenarios possible

· How do we plan?
· If this is the range of possible futures we face, how do we plan?  

· All scenarios are extremely challenging.

· Any scenario will require :

· Focusing resources on core mission

· Postponing less critical activities

· Where possible - reorganizing, streamlining for efficiency 

· Limiting hiring

· Planning Categories

· In Academic Affairs, three categories for planning:
· Academic programs

· Academic infrastructure 

· Other centers, programs, and units

· Academic Programs
· Produce enrollment, serve students

· After downsizing, we must still: 

· Serve students well

· Achieve FTE targets
· Key questions

· “How can we efficiently provide instruction that meets student needs?”

· “How can we achieve additional reductions while still meeting student needs?”

· “Will program consolidations improve efficiency?”
· Infrastructure
· Provides essential services

· Key questions:

· “Which services are in fact essential?” 

· “How can we deliver those most efficiently?”

· “What services can we defer?”

· Other Centers, Programs, & Units
· Highly valued (or would not exist)
· Contemplating reductions is painful

· Do not produce enrollment or essential services

· Key questions:

· “What non-state resources can be used?”

· “What activities can be deferred?”

· “How significant are these activities compared to our most mission-central activities?”
· What is next?

· We handled a $54M problem (amazing!)

· All 2010-11 scenarios are very challenging

· Not business as usual

· Think creatively, be opportunistic

· Difficult current tasks

· Providing full information to campus

· Avoiding panic

· Sustaining morale

· Leading constructive planning

· Share information with the campus community

· Budget presentations

· Informal Q&A sessions

· Budget central website

· Launch Resource Planning Process (RPP) early, this fall

· Focus October 23rd Academic Senate Retreat on budget

· Divisions, colleges will conduct internal planning processes
The presentation was followed by a question and answer session and a discussion on how to include faculty in the priority-setting process. The Senate discussed what topics should be addressed at the Senate Retreat.
Senator Caron emphasized the importance of revisiting the mission statement, identifying pressure points---where and by whom key decisions will be made. What will the campus look like in the future?  How will we go back to what we were before?
Senator Chun asked Vice Provost Dowell how closely related he thinks Student Services are to the "central mission of the university" he discussed earlier during the budget report.

Senator Chavez stressed the need to avoid cannibalism and zero/sum solutions. 

Senator Rojas raised the question of small departments and how to safeguard against program consolidations. In addition how do we develop criteria that will promote FTES efficiency and still support specialty courses?
Shared governance needs to be addressed at the retreat. How do we get more faculty participation in processes? 

Senator Colburn asked what faculty might be asked to do that they won’t want to do. How do we avoid becoming divisive and meet student needs. How do we overcome resistance to change and take advantage of any opportunities that might present themselves?
Senator Golez asked about mandatory health benefit increases. He was concerned about health care costs being passed along to employees. He was advised by Vice-President Stephens that the campus must absorb health cost increases.
Senator Powers asked if we can move away from expensive state mandates with the reduction of state support. 

Senator Chun stressed the importance of diversity as a theme. Maintaining diversity, in all its aspects, needs to be a criterion for determining cuts.
Senator Schürer asked Vice-Provost Dowell to prepare a fourth budget scenario for next year that included as its first variable: The assumption that faculty and staff furloughs will continue. Vice-Provost Dowell and Vice-President Stephens agreed to prepare the scenario. 

9.
ADJOURNMENT











The meeting was adjourned at 4:05 pm.[image: image1.png]




